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On the following measure: 

S.B. 2494, RELATING TO THE RESIDENTIAL LANDLORD-TENANT CODE 
 
Chair Baker and Members of the Committee: 

 My name is Stephen H. Levins, and I am the Executive Director of the 

Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs’ (Department) Office of Consumer 

Protection (OCP).  The Department supports this bill.  

 The purposes of this bill are to: (1) prohibit landlords from recovering possession 

of dwelling units from tenants if habitability of premises is significantly impaired; (2) set a 

tenant’s liability for rent if habitability of premises is significantly impaired; and (3) 

provide remedies for retaliatory evictions.  

The Landlord-Tenant Information Center is staffed by OCP investigators and 

volunteers who provide landlords and tenants with information regarding landlord-tenant 

laws to help them resolve disputes relating to security deposits, late fees, and repairs.  

The most common complaint the center receives from tenants is a landlord failing to 

make repairs in a timely manner.  While it is unclear if this failure would result in a 

dwelling unit becoming uninhabitable, this bill will incentivize landlords to keep their 

rental unit safe and sanitary. 
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 Under Hawaii law, a tenant has the legal right to request necessary repairs 

without being evicted.  If the landlord does not respond to the tenant’s written repair 

request within 12 business days, the tenant can deduct up to $500 from the following 

month’s rent for the cost of repairs.  However, the cost to repair conditions that 

materially affect health and safety can exceed $500, leaving the tenant with limited 

recourse to address, for example, an unsanitary plumbing or a dangerous electrical 

issue.  

 Section 3 of this measure establishes a clear standard of damages for tenants 

who fall victim to retaliatory evictions.  Other states, like California, already have 

minimum damages for tenants who were illegally retaliated against for asserting their 

lawful rights.  In this regard, two months’ rent plus court costs represents a reasonable 

figure, especially when compared to damage claims under current landlord-tenant law.  

An unlawful eviction is treated in the same manner as an illegal lockout, which provides 

for damages in an “amount equal to two months’ rent” for victimized tenants1.  In view of 

the foregoing, establishing statutory minimum damages for tenants will be in the 

interests of justice and will deter unscrupulous landlords from engaging in unlawful 

conduct.  

 Thank you for the opportunity to testify on this bill.  

                                                 
1 Hawaii Revised Statutes section 521-63. 
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